

April 2018

# MILITARY READINESS

Clear Policy and Reliable Data Would Help DOD Better Manage Service Members' Time Away from Home

# GAO Highlights

Highlights of GAO-18-253, a report to congressional committees

#### Why GAO Did This Study

In 1999, Congress required DOD to monitor the time that individual service members spend away from home and set a threshold to limit excessive time away. At the time, the threshold was no more than 220 days served away from home in a 365-day period. In the interest of national security, in 2001 DOD exercised a provision in the law and waived the requirement to limit time away for service members. Recently, DOD leaders have stated that the continued high pace of military operations have limited their ability to rebuild readiness.

Senate Report 114-255 includes a provision for GAO to review the root causes of degraded readiness, including reviewing DOD's management of perstempo. This report assesses the extent to which DOD, the services, and SOCOM have (1) policies with specific and measurable thresholds on perstempo and (2) reliable data to monitor perstempo.

GAO analyzed DOD, service, and SOCOM perstempo policies and analyzed DOD-wide perstempo data for fiscal years 2012-2016.

### What GAO Recommends

GAO recommends that DOD (1) clarify its policy to include specific and measurable department-wide perstempo thresholds for use while statutory thresholds are waived or ensure service-level policies are established and followed, and (2) take steps to emphasize the collection of complete and reliable perstempo data. DOD concurred with GAO's recommendations.

View GAO-18-253. For more information, contact John H. Pendleton at (202) 512-3489 or pendletonj@gao.gov.

## MILITARY READINESS

## Clear Policy and Reliable Data Would Help DOD Better Manage Service Members' Time Away from Home

## What GAO Found

The Department of Defense (DOD), military service, and U.S. Special Operations Command (SOCOM) policies vary in identifying specific and measurable thresholds on the total time individual service members can be away from home, known as personnel tempo or "perstempo." DOD's policy issued in 2013 states that service members should not be deployed for longer than they are at home. However, the policy does not set thresholds for perstempo, which includes time away from home for exercises and training in addition to deployment. Service members are sometimes away from home for long periods for training, exercises, or other activities. For example, Air Force officials told GAO that F-16 pilots participate in multiple exercises every year that require them to spend significant time away from home. The Navy and SOCOM set specific and measurable perstempo thresholds in policy in 2014 and 2016, respectively. However, the other services either are not enforcing or have not established specific and measurable perstempo thresholds in their policies. DOD has maintained the waiver of statutory perstempo thresholds since 2001, and officials have cited the effect of the high pace of operations and training on service members; however, DOD has not taken action to focus attention on the management of perstempo thresholds within the services and department-wide. Unless DOD ensures that perstempo thresholds are established and followed while statutory thresholds are waived, DOD will be unable to judge whether service members are spending too much total time away from home and, if so, whether this has resulted in any associated effects on military readiness.

DOD does not have reliable data to monitor perstempo because the data are incomplete. Based on available DOD-wide data, GAO estimated that for fiscal year 2016 at least 51,000 service personnel spent more than 7 months away from home. However, that number is conservative because the analysis is limited by incomplete data. Specifically:

- DOD analysis shows that perstempo records are missing for at least 145,000 personnel who deployed in fiscal years 2014-2016.
- For fiscal years 2012-2016, 30 percent of DOD's perstempo records were missing information that identifies service members' occupations, 14 percent were missing information that identifies the purpose of the perstempo events, and 8 percent were missing information that identifies the category of perstempo events.
- The Navy identified about 13,000 personnel who spent more than 220 days away from home in fiscal year 2016 but were not accounted for in the DOD-wide data, and DOD officials could not explain why they were missing.

Without taking steps to emphasize the collection of complete and reliable perstempo data, DOD will be limited in its ability to assess the amount of time service members are serving away from home for all perstempo events and in its ability to use that information to assist in gauging the stress on the force.

# Contents

Letter		1
	Background	6
	DOD, Service, and SOCOM Policies Vary in Identifying Perstempo Thresholds for Service Members DOD and the Services Do Not Have Reliable Data to Monitor	11
	Perstempo	15
	Conclusions	18
	Recommendations for Executive Action	19
	Agency Comments and Our Evaluation	20
Appendix I	Comments from the Department of Defense	22
Appendix II	GAO Contact and Staff Acknowledgments	24
Related GAO Products		25
Table		
	Table 1: Estimate of Number of Active Duty Service Members with More Than 220 Total Perstempo Days and at Least One Perstempo Event in Fiscal Year 2016	16
Figure		
	Figure 1: Timeline of Key Congressional and Department of Defense (DOD) Actions Related to Perstempo	8

#### Abbreviations

DOD Perstempo SOCOM Department of Defense Personnel tempo U.S. Special Operations Command

This is a work of the U.S. government and is not subject to copyright protection in the United States. The published product may be reproduced and distributed in its entirety without further permission from GAO. However, because this work may contain copyrighted images or other material, permission from the copyright holder may be necessary if you wish to reproduce this material separately.

U.S. GOVERNMENT ACCOUNTABILITY OFFICE

441 G St. N.W. Washington, DC 20548

April 25, 2018

**Congressional Committees** 

For more than a decade, Congress and the military services have reported low readiness levels, which they attribute partly to the pace of military operations. In 1999, Congress addressed the pace of military operations at that time by codifying thresholds for the amount of time individual service members serve on duty away from their homes-known as "personnel tempo" or "perstempo."<sup>1</sup> The 1999 law required the Secretary of each military department to provide extra pay for service members who exceeded a certain threshold,<sup>2</sup> required senior Department of Defense (DOD) officials to provide approval for service members to exceed these thresholds, and required the Secretary of each military department to record the number of perstempo days for each service member.<sup>3</sup> However, in the aftermath of the September 2001 terrorist attacks, the Deputy Secretary of Defense exercised a provision in the law and issued a memorandum in October 2001 that waived the perstempo thresholds and the requirement that senior DOD officials provide approval when service members exceed the perstempo thresholds.

While senior DOD leaders have kept the waiver in place, they have also expressed concern that the high pace of military operations has had a negative effect on readiness. For example, in June 2017, the Chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff testified that since September 11, 2001, the U.S. military has had an extraordinarily high pace of operations, which has had a negative effect on readiness.<sup>4</sup> In February 2017, the Vice Chief of Staff of the Army testified in a congressional hearing that the pace of operations has had a negative effect on the Army's readiness including the readiness of Brigade Combat Teams and Combat Aviation Brigades.<sup>5</sup>

<sup>1</sup>National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 2000, Pub. L. No. 106-65, § 586 (1999).

<sup>2</sup>Id. at § 586(b) (codified as amended at 37 U.S.C. § 436) (effective Oct. 1, 2001).

<sup>3</sup>*Id.* at § 586(a) (codified as amended at 10 U.S.C. § 991) (effective Oct. 1, 2000).

<sup>4</sup>Department of Defense Budget Posture: Hearing Before the S. Comm. on Armed Services, 115th Cong. (2017) (statement of Gen. Joseph F. Dunford, Jr., Chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff).

<sup>5</sup>*The State of the Military: Hearing Before the H. Comm. on Armed Services*, 115th Cong. (2017) (statement of Gen. Daniel B. Allyn, Vice Chief of Staff, U.S. Army).

In November 2017, the Deputy Chief of Staff for Operations of the Air Force testified that 26 years of operations had taken a toll on Air Force personnel, which has affected the Air Force's readiness.<sup>6</sup> In May 2017, the Commander of the U.S. Special Operations Command (SOCOM) testified that managing the pace of operations was essential to enabling special forces to maintain their readiness.<sup>7</sup> Finally, in September 2017, in a testimony before the Senate Armed Services Committee about the Navy ship collisions that occurred earlier that year, the Chief of Naval Operations explained—and later investigations by the Navy confirmed that the pace of operations had contributed to deadly accidents in the Pacific.<sup>8</sup>

Title 10 of the U.S. Code requires the Under Secretary of Defense for Personnel and Readiness to monitor the tempo of the armed forces, and DOD guidance requires the military services to track perstempo data.<sup>9</sup> Section 991 of title 10 distinguishes between unit operations and individual service members' time away from home when discussing tempo. "Perstempo" refers to the amount of time individual service members serve on official duty at a location or under circumstances that make it infeasible for them to spend off-duty time in the housing in which they reside. "Operational tempo" refers to the rate at which military units

<sup>6</sup>Aviation Readiness: What's the Flight Plan: Hearing Before the Subcomm. on Readiness of the H. Comm. on Armed Services, 115th Cong. (2017) (statement of Lieutenant Gen. Mark C. Nowland, Deputy Chief of Staff for Operations, U.S. Air Force).

<sup>7</sup>Three Decades Later: A Review and Assessment of Our Special Operations Forces 30 Years After the Creation of U.S. Special Operations Command: Hearing Before the Subcomm. on Emerging Threats and Capabilities of the H. Comm. on Armed Services, 115th Cong. (2017) (statement of Gen. Raymond A. Thomas, III, Commander, United States Special Operations Command).

<sup>8</sup>Recent U.S. Navy Incidents at Sea: Hearing Before the S. Comm. on Armed Services, 115th Cong. (2017) (statement of Admiral John M. Richardson, Chief of Naval Operations, U.S. Navy). See also U.S. Navy Fleet Forces Command, *Comprehensive Review of Recent Surface Force Incidents* (Oct. 26, 2017) and U.S. Navy, Strategic Readiness Review (Dec. 3, 2017) and GAO, *Navy Readiness: Actions Needed to Address Persistent Maintenance, Training, and Other Challenges Affecting the Fleet*, GAO-17-809T (Washington D.C.: Sept. 19, 2017) and Navy Readiness: Actions Needed to Address Persistent Maintenance, Training, and Other Challenges Facing the Fleet, GAO-17-798T (Washington, D.C.: Sept. 7, 2017).

<sup>9</sup>10 U.S.C. § 136(d); Under Secretary of Defense for Personnel and Readiness Memorandum, *Under Secretary of Defense (Personnel & Readiness) Deployment-to-Dwell, Mobilization-to-Dwell Policy Revision* (Nov. 1, 2013); Deputy Secretary of Defense Memorandum, *Suspension of Statutory Requirements for Personnel Tempo (PERSTEMPO) Management* (Oct. 8, 2001). are involved in all military activities, including contingency operations, exercises, and training deployments. While DOD has made considerable efforts to manage operational tempo for units, managing the impact of perstempo on individual service members has been a long-standing issue for DOD. Our work has shown that the department has faced challenges establishing perstempo-related policies; determining the time individual service members should spend away from home; and managing perstempo data, as discussed later in the report.<sup>10</sup>

Senate Report 114-255, accompanying a bill for the National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 2017, includes a provision for us to address the root causes of degraded readiness, including reviewing the way DOD has managed perstempo in mobilizing and deploying its forces.<sup>11</sup> This report assesses the extent to which DOD, the services, and SOCOM have (1) policies in place with specific and measurable thresholds on perstempo and (2) reliable data to monitor perstempo.

For both objectives, we interviewed officials responsible for perstempo policies and data in the Office of the Under Secretary of Defense for Personnel and Readiness, the Office of Cost Assessment and Program Evaluation, personnel and operations offices at the military services' headquarters, SOCOM, and the Defense Manpower Data Center. In addition, we compared the evidence we collected with criteria in the *Standards for Internal Control in the Federal Government* related to setting specific and measurable objectives and using quality information to determine whether objectives are being achieved.<sup>12</sup>

For objective one, we reviewed policies issued by the Office of the Under Secretary of Defense for Personnel and Readiness, the military services, and SOCOM to determine whether each had specific and measurable

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup>See the Related GAO Products page at the end of this report.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup>S. Rep. No. 114-255, at 121-122 (2016).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup>GAO, *Standards for Internal Control in the Federal Government*, GAO-14-704G (Washington, D.C.: Sept. 10, 2014).

objectives related to perstempo thresholds.<sup>13</sup> We reviewed policies issued by the Office of the Under Secretary of Defense for Personnel and Readiness because it is responsible for monitoring the perstempo of the armed forces.<sup>14</sup> We reviewed policies issued by the services and SOCOM because each of these organizations is responsible for tracking and reporting the amount of time service members serve away from home.<sup>15</sup> We also analyzed statements that senior DOD leaders have made in congressional hearings about the relationship between perstempo, operational tempo, and readiness.

For objective two, we assessed the reliability of perstempo data from the Defense Manpower Data Center, which maintains a centralized database of perstempo data. We obtained and analyzed perstempo data from the Defense Manpower Data Center for active duty military personnel from the four military services for fiscal years 2012 through 2016. We selected this time period to maximize the amount of available data for us to determine trends in rates of perstempo. To conduct reliability assessments, we reviewed relevant documentation and interviewed agency officials, including those who attempted but were not able to use perstempo data in their analyses. We also analyzed the perstempo data provided by the Defense Manpower and Data Center to identify the number and percentage of records that were missing entries. Although these analyses showed that the perstempo data were incomplete, we found that they were sufficiently reliable for our purposes of providing a conservative estimate of the minimum number of service members with high rates of perstempo. Further, we analyzed perstempo data from the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup>Under Secretary of Defense for Personnel and Readiness Memorandum, Under Secretary of Defense (Personnel & Readiness) Deployment-to-Dwell, Mobilization-to-Dwell Policy Revision (Nov. 1, 2013) (hereinafter cited as Under Secretary of Defense for Personnel and Readiness Memorandum (Nov. 1, 2013)); Office of the Chief of Naval Operations Instruction 3000.13D, Navy Personnel Tempo and Operating Tempo Program (Mar. 14, 2014); SOCOM Policy Memorandum 16-12, Policy on Personnel Tempo Tracking and Thresholds (Aug. 11, 2016); Army Regulation 600-8-6, Personnel Accounting and Strength Reporting (Apr. 1, 2015); Air Force Instruction 36-2110, Assignments (Sept. 22, 2009) (corrective action applied on Oct. 31, 2017); Marine Corps Order 1300.8, Marine Corps Personnel Assignment Policy (Sept. 18, 2014).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup>10 U.S.C. § 136.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup>Under Secretary of Defense for Personnel and Readiness Memorandum (Nov. 1, 2013); DOD Instruction 1336.07, *Reporting of Personnel Tempo (PERSTEMPO) Events* (July 28, 2009); Deputy Secretary of Defense Memorandum, *Suspension of Statutory Requirements for Personnel Tempo (PERSTEMPO) Management* (Oct. 8, 2001); SOCOM Policy Memorandum 16-12.

Navy to determine whether the Navy's data corresponded with the perstempo data maintained by the Defense Manpower and Data Center. We found that the Navy's perstempo data were also incomplete but were sufficiently reliable to provide a conservative estimate of the minimum number of Navy personnel with high rates of perstempo. To mitigate the limitations in both sets of perstempo data, we present perstempo statistics rounded to the nearest thousands rather than the actual statistics we calculated from the data.

In addition, we analyzed the reliability of the Navy's perstempo waiver data, and data from the Defense Manpower Data Center on the number of service members who did not have a perstempo record but participated in a perstempo event. To assess the Navy's perstempo waiver data, we compared data collected by the Navy on the number of personnel who obtained a waiver to exceed the Navy's perstempo threshold to data from the Defense Manpower Data Center showing the number of Navy personnel with high rates of perstempo to determine if the Navy waiver data were complete. We found that these data were incomplete, but were sufficiently reliable to provide a conservative estimate of the minimum number of Navy personnel who had obtained a waiver to exceed the Navy's perstempo threshold. To mitigate the limitations in the Navy's perstempo waiver data, we present data rounded to the nearest thousands rather than the actual data. Finally, we assessed the reliability of data provided by the Defense Manpower Data Center that indicated the number of individuals who deployed in fiscal years 2014-2016 and should have had a perstempo record. To obtain these data, the Defense Manpower Data Center compared data from DOD's Contingency Tracking System with the perstempo database for fiscal years 2014 through 2016 to identify missing records. We assessed the reliability of the relevant portions of the Contingency Tracking System and the perstempo database needed to complete this analysis. We also reviewed documentation of the analysis and interviewed the analysts who performed the work. We concluded that the underlying data were sufficiently reliable and the analysis was appropriate for reporting the number of persons who participated in a perstempo event but did not have a perstempo record for this time period.

We used the perstempo data we obtained from the Defense Manpower Data Center to calculate the time service members served away from home in fiscal year 2016. We calculated data for fiscal year 2016 because these were the most recent data available for a complete fiscal year at the time we conducted our review. To calculate the time service members served away from home, we included time they served on operational deployments, exercises, unit or home station training, and mission support temporary duty.<sup>16</sup> We compared the time served away from home against the deployment perstempo threshold of 220 days in a 365-day period that is established in law, but has been waived by DOD since 2001.<sup>17</sup>

We conducted this performance audit from January 2017 to April 2018 in accordance with generally accepted government auditing standards. Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain sufficient, appropriate evidence to provide a reasonable basis for our findings and conclusions based on our audit objectives. We believe the evidence obtained provides a reasonable basis for our findings and conclusions based on our audit objectives.

## Background

Perstempo and Operational Tempo	DOD uses two related but distinct terms to differentiate between individual service members' time away from home versus unit deployments:
	• <b>Perstempo</b> : The amount of time individual service members serve on official duty at a location or under circumstances that make it infeasible for them to spend off-duty time in the housing in which they reside including for deployment events, such as operations, exercises, and unit training, and non-deployment events, such as individual training and hospitalization.
	• <b>Operational tempo</b> : The rate at which military units are involved in all military activities, including contingency operations, exercises, and training deployments.
	Operational deployments are one type of deployment event, but do not account for all of the time individuals spend away from home. As a result, individual perstempo is typically higher than operational tempo.
	<sup>16</sup> DOD Instruction 1336.07 classifies these perstempo events as deployment-related

perstempo events. We did not include time that service members served away from home on non-deployment perstempo events, such as individual training and garrison duty.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup>10 U.S.C. § 991 (as amended).

#### Statutes and DOD Policy The National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 2000 included a **Regarding Perstempo** provision that required the Under Secretary of Defense for Personnel and Readiness to monitor the perstempo of the armed forces, and required DOD to manage the number of days its service members are deployed.<sup>18</sup> Section 991 of title 10 defines "perstempo" as the amount of time members of the armed forces are engaged in their official duties at a location or under circumstances that make it infeasible for a member to spend off-duty time in the housing in which the member resides. The law establishes thresholds for deployment perstempo events—220 deployment perstempo days in a 365-day period and 400 deployment perstempo days in a 730-day period.<sup>19</sup> The law also requires the Secretary of Defense or a delegated official to approve when service members exceed these thresholds, and requires DOD to establish a system for tracking and recording the number of deployment perstempo days for each member of the armed forces. Additionally, DOD obtained the statutory authority to pay service members an allowance for lengthy or numerous deployment perstempo events.<sup>20</sup> Congress authorized DOD to waive the deployment perstempo thresholds and recordkeeping requirement, which in turn would prohibit the payment of high-deployment allowances, if the department found that the waiver is necessary in the interests of national security. See figure 1 for a timeline of these and additional congressional and DOD actions related to perstempo.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup>Pub. L. No. 106-65, § 923(a) (1999) (codified at 10 U.S.C. § 136); *id.* at § 586(a) (codified as amended at 10 U.S.C. § 991).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup>10 U.S.C. § 991 (as amended).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup>Pub. L. No. 106-65, § 586(b) (1999) (codified as amended at 37 U.S.C. § 436).

#### Figure 1: Timeline of Key Congressional and Department of Defense (DOD) Actions Related to Perstempo



Source: GAO analysis of legislation and DOD guidance. | GAO-18-253

duty uniformed personnel, to include perstempo data.

In the aftermath of the September 11th attacks, the Deputy Secretary of Defense issued a memorandum that suspended the requirements to manage deployment days for service members and the payment of high-deployment allowances. As a matter of DOD policy, the memorandum did not suspend the recordkeeping requirement included in section 991 of title 10. In May 2001, the Under Secretary of Defense for Personnel and Readiness issued an instruction that described policy, responsibilities, procedures, and information requirements for reporting of active duty military personnel records, and this instruction included requirements for perstempo reporting.<sup>21</sup> In 2009, the Under Secretary of Defense for Personnel and Readiness issued another instruction, DOD Instruction 1336.07, that was focused on the reporting of perstempo and the instruction identifies responsibilities, procedures, and information-

operational necessity.

experience disproportionate deployments, and do not spend extended periods of time away from home unless required by

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup>DOD Instruction 1336.5, *Automated Extract of Active Duty Military Personnel Records* (May 2, 2001). Since then, this instruction was updated in 2009 and again in 2015. See DOD Instruction 1336.05, *Automated Extract of Active Duty Military Personnel Records* (July 28, 2009) (incorporating change 2, effective Mar. 31, 2015).

reporting requirements for perstempo.<sup>22</sup> In particular, DOD Instruction 1336.07 states that the:

	<ul> <li>Under Secretary of Defense for Personnel and Readiness is responsible for providing overall policy guidance for DOD reporting of all perstempo events;</li> </ul>
	<ul> <li>Director of the Defense Human Resources Activity, through the Defense Manpower Data Center, is required to maintain a perstempo events database;</li> </ul>
	<ul> <li>Secretaries of the military departments are responsible for implementing these reporting requirements whenever service members participate in or are associated with a perstempo event or activity; and</li> </ul>
	<ul> <li>services must record all perstempo events, including deployment events such as operations, exercises, and unit training as well as non- deployment events such as individual training and hospitalization.</li> </ul>
	In November 2013, the Under Secretary of Defense for Personnel and Readiness issued a memorandum conveying that the amount of time that a unit, detachment, or individual service member can be operationally deployed should be equal to or less than the amount of time not deployed. <sup>23</sup> Operational deployments are one of the deployment perstempo events. The memorandum also requires the military services to register perstempo events. DOD's stated intent in the memorandum was for commanders at every level to ensure that individual service members, regardless of unit assignment, are not repeatedly exposed to combat, do not experience disproportionate deployments, and do not spend extended periods of time away from home unless required by operational necessity.
Prior Work on Perstempo and DOD Readiness	We have reported on perstempo and readiness in multiple prior reports. For example, in 1996 we reported on DOD's actions to mitigate the impact of high perstempo, including efforts to create systems for measuring perstempo. <sup>24</sup> We reported that DOD had not issued
	<sup>22</sup> DOD Instruction 1336.07, <i>Reporting of Personnel Tempo (PERSTEMPO) Events</i> (July 28, 2009).
	<sup>23</sup> Under Secretary of Defense for Personnel and Readiness Memorandum (Nov. 1, 2013).
	<sup>24</sup> GAO, <i>Military Readiness: A Clear Policy Is Needed to Guide Management of Frequently Deployed Units,</i> GAO/NSIAD-96-105 (Washington, D.C.: Apr. 8, 1996).

regulations for the long-term management of perstempo and had not directed the services to have policies that limit perstempo. Further, we reported that it was difficult for DOD to determine the amount of perstempo time for military personnel for multiple reasons, including that the services had different systems for tracking deployments. We recommended that DOD (1) issue guidance on managing perstempo that states whether each service should have a goal for the maximum perstempo time for personnel and (2) issue regulations defining the minimum perstempo data that each service must collect and maintain. DOD concurred with these recommendations and, as we noted earlier, the Under Secretary of Defense for Personnel and Readiness issued DOD Instruction 1336.5 in 2001 that described policy, responsibilities, procedures, and information requirements for perstempo reporting. However, our recommendation has not been fully implemented because DOD Instruction 1336.5 did not include guidance on managing perstempo that states whether each service should have a goal for the maximum perstempo time for personnel, as discussed later in the report.

In 2007, we found that Army and Marine Corps perstempo data were incomplete and inaccurate due to a lack of quality controls.<sup>25</sup> We recommended that the Office of the Under Secretary of Defense for Personnel and Readiness provide guidance that directs the Army and Marine Corps to develop quality control procedures for validating the accuracy of the perstempo data. DOD concurred with our recommendation and in 2009 issued DOD Instruction 1336.07; however, our recommendation has not been fully implemented because the instruction did not provide guidance that directs the Army and Marine Corps to develop quality control procedures for validating the assure that and the perstempo data and the perstempo data directs the Army and Marine Corps to develop quality control procedures for validating the accuracy of perstempo data, as discussed later in the report.

Finally, our work has identified several challenges with readiness rebuilding due in part to the high pace of operations that drives up perstempo. In 2016, we reported that the global security environment will likely continue to require significant reliance on U.S. military forces to respond to a range of demands, and the military services have attributed low readiness levels to increasingly long and frequent deployments, reduced force structure, and continuing and emerging demands.<sup>26</sup> We

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup>GAO, *Military Personnel: DOD Lacks Reliable Perstempo Data and Needs Quality Controls to Improve Data Accuracy*, GAO-07-780 (Washington, D.C.: July 17, 2007).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup>GAO, *Military Readiness: DOD's Readiness Rebuilding Efforts May Be at Risk without a Comprehensive Plan*, GAO-16-841. (Washington, D.C.: Sept. 7, 2016).

	also reported that DOD implementation and oversight of department-wide readiness rebuilding efforts did not fully include key elements of sound planning. We recommended, among other things, that DOD and the services establish comprehensive readiness goals and strategies for implementing them, as well as associated metrics that can be used to evaluate whether readiness recovery efforts are achieving intended outcomes. DOD generally concurred with our recommendations and the department has taken some steps to improve the readiness of the military forces, but it has not yet taken steps to fully implement our recommendations. <sup>27</sup>
DOD, Service, and SOCOM Policies Vary in Identifying Perstempo Thresholds for Service Members	DOD, service, and SOCOM policies vary in identifying specific and measurable thresholds on perstempo for individual service members. DOD policy focuses on time away for deployment, which is a part of perstempo but does not encompass the full range of activities that can take service members away from home. Specifically, a 2013 memorandum from the Under Secretary of Defense for Personnel and Readiness states that individual service members should not be deployed longer than they are at their home station. <sup>28</sup> However, the memorandum describes perstempo only in general terms—stating that individual service members should not serve extended periods of time away from their homestation unless required by operational necessity. An official in the Office of the Under Secretary of Defense for Personnel and Readiness acknowledged that the department has not defined DOD's perstempo threshold—to encompass non-deployment events—in specific and measurable terms and has not directed the services to establish such perstempo thresholds.
	The Navy and SOCOM have established perstempo thresholds in their policies and clarified which types of perstempo events apply to their thresholds. While these policies vary slightly, both the Navy and SOCOM describe in their policies the need to balance the pace of operations with the quality of life of their service members. More specifically:
	<sup>27</sup> We have ongoing work examining how the Air Force measures and assesses readiness

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup>We have ongoing work examining how the Air Force measures and assesses readiness and ongoing work evaluating DOD's plan for rebuilding readiness.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup>The memorandum states that the Secretary of Defense's goal for operational deployment-to-dwell ratio is 1:2 or greater, and that the operational deployment-to-dwell ratio threshold is 1:1. Under Secretary of Defense for Personnel and Readiness Memorandum (Nov. 1, 2013).

- Navy: In 2014, the Navy issued an instruction that includes a
  perstempo threshold that identifies the number of days that individual
  Navy service members may serve away from home. The Navy's
  instruction established a threshold of 220 days in a 365-day period or
  400 days in a 730-day period.<sup>29</sup> The Navy's instruction also identified
  that the threshold applies to all deployment perstempo events—which
  comprise operations, exercises, unit training, temporary duty, and
  homestation training.
- Special Operations Command: In 2016, SOCOM issued a policy memorandum that establishes a perstempo threshold that identifies the number of days that individual SOCOM service members may serve away from home. The policy memorandum established a perstempo threshold of 480 days in a 730-day period.<sup>30</sup> SOCOM's policy memorandum also clarified that the threshold applies to both deployment perstempo events (e.g., operational deployments and exercises) and non-deployment perstempo events (e.g., serving as a student or trainee at a school and performing administrative, guard, or detail duties in garrison at the service member's permanent duty station).

In contrast, the Army, the Air Force, and the Marine Corps are either not enforcing or have not established a specific and measurable perstempo threshold in their policies. Officials from these services told us that they focus on managing the impact of deployments consistent with the 2013 memorandum from the Under Secretary of Defense for Personnel and Readiness, but noted that the memorandum does not set specific perstempo limits. As a result, each service has taken a slightly different approach:

 Army: In 2015, the Army issued a regulation that identified the number of days that a service member may spend away from home; however, Army officials told us it is not being enforced. The regulation updated the Army's policy to include a perstempo threshold.<sup>31</sup> The regulation also defined the events that could be counted toward that threshold and included a provision for the Army to manage its

<sup>29</sup>Office of the Chief of Naval Operations Instruction 3000.13D, *Navy Personnel Tempo and Operating Tempo Program* (Mar. 14, 2014).

<sup>30</sup>SOCOM Policy Memorandum 16-12, *Policy on Personnel Tempo Tracking and Thresholds* (Aug. 11, 2016).

<sup>31</sup>Army Regulation 600-8-6, *Personnel Accounting and Strength Reporting* (Apr. 1, 2015).

personnel to that threshold. However, Army headquarters officials told us that the Army is not enforcing this perstempo threshold and that the Army only added these provisions to emphasize that collecting perstempo data was a priority. According to the Army regulation, the Secretary of the Army may suspend the applicability of this perstempo program in the interest of national security, but Army headquarters officials told us that the Secretary of the Army had not suspended the perstempo program and the officials could not provide any official action that suspended the requirement.

- Air Force: The Air Force does not have a specific and measurable perstempo threshold in policy. An Air Force personnel instruction states that the Air Force considers service members who spend more than 120 days on temporary duty to have a high perstempo.<sup>32</sup> However, Air Force headquarters officials told us that this policy does not establish a threshold for the amount of time that Air Force personnel may serve away from their homestation and that the Air Force does not require units to manage the assignments of their personnel to ensure that they do not spend more than 120 days on temporary duty. Air Force headquarters officials told us that they did not think they needed to include thresholds for perstempo in Air Force policies expressed in specific, measurable terms because the Air Force relies on unit commanders to manage the perstempo of individual service members and they believed that a perstempo threshold would affect a small number of their service members.
- Marine Corps: The Marine Corps also does not have a specific and measurable perstempo threshold in its policy, but its policy accounts for perstempo time in determining individual service members' eligibility for overseas deployments, among other things.<sup>33</sup> For example, Marine Corps Order 1300.8 adjusts and delays the date that service members are scheduled to deploy overseas by the amount of perstempo time accrued for those service members. The Marine Corps also issued an administrative message directing unit commanders to manage the perstempo of individual service members.<sup>34</sup> However, neither of these policies establishes a specific

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup>Air Force Instruction 36-2110, *Assignments* (Sept. 22, 2009) (corrective action applied on Oct. 31, 2017).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup>Marine Corps Order 1300.8, *Marine Corps Personnel Assignment Policy* (Sept. 18, 2014).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup>Marine Corps Administrative Message 346/14, *Deployment-to-Dwell, Mobilization-to-Dwell Policy Revision* (July 14, 2014).

and measurable perstempo threshold. Marine Corps officials told us that it has studied the effects of high rates of perstempo on retention and told us that these studies have not provided the Marine Corps evidence that perstempo drives retention.

The approach taken by the Army, the Air Force, and the Marine Corpsto focus primarily on deployments-reflects the focus placed on deployments in DOD's policy but this approach omits perstempo events. such as training and exercises. Such activities can take service members away from home for long periods. For example, Air Force officials told us that F-16 pilots spend considerable amounts of time participating in multiple exercises every year that require them to spend significant time away from their homestation. Similarly, a 2011 study conducted by CNA found that perstempo was very high for service members in the III Marine Expeditionary Force in Okinawa and Hawaii because of the number of exercises in which those service members participated.<sup>35</sup> In particular, the study found that service members in the III Marine Expeditionary Force participate in over 70 exercises and training events per year. Additionally, relying on unit commanders to monitor the perstempo of service members without providing specific and measurable guidance leaves it to the interpretation of unit commanders to define excessive time away.

Standards for Internal Control in the Federal Government state that management should define objectives in specific and measurable terms to enable it to identify risks to achieving those objectives.<sup>36</sup> The standards also state that specific terms are those that are fully and clearly set forth so they can be easily understood, and measurable terms are those that allow for the assessment of performance toward achieving objectives. As we reported in 2007, shortly after the September 11, 2001, attacks, DOD shifted its focus away from collecting and maintaining perstempo data and began focusing on collecting and maintaining data to track deployments related to major operations, which does not include the full range of perstempo events.<sup>37</sup> DOD continued this focus on managing deployments versus perstempo in its issuance of the 2013 memorandum.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup>CNA, *OPTEMPO and Retention: Okinawa, Hawaii, and Twentynine Palms* (July 2011). CNA is not an abbreviation and is correctly referred to as "CNA." CNA is a nonprofit research and analysis organization located in Arlington, VA.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup>GAO-14-704G.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup>GAO-07-780.

	Furthermore, even as it has continued to waive the statutory perstempo thresholds and cited the effect of the high pace of operations and training on service members, DOD has not taken action to focus attention on the management of perstempo thresholds within the services and DOD. As a result, the services have taken differing approaches, with the Army, the Air Force, and the Marine Corps having no specific and measurable thresholds. Through providing specific and measurable department-wide perstempo thresholds in DOD guidance or directing the services and
	SOCOM to establish and follow service-specific thresholds for its service members, DOD will be better able to judge whether service members are spending too much total time away from home and, if so, whether there have been any associated effects on military readiness.
DOD and the Services Do Not Have Reliable Data to Monitor Perstempo	DOD does not have reliable perstempo data, which limits its ability to effectively monitor perstempo across the department. In part due to the incompleteness of the perstempo data, an official within the Office of the Under Secretary of Defense for Personnel and Readiness told us that the office cannot monitor perstempo even though section 136 of title 10 makes the office responsible for doing so. <sup>38</sup> For example, a December 2017 Defense Manpower Data Center analysis indicated that perstempo data are missing records for at least 145,000 individuals that deployed in fiscal years 2014-2016. In addition, officials from the Office of Cost Assessment and Program Evaluation told us that they attempted to analyze the effects of high rates of perstempo on unit readiness in 2016 but that they were unable to draw conclusions from the analysis because, among other things, the perstempo data were incomplete. Officials explained that certain events were not captured in the perstempo data consistently, such as Army rotations to a combined training center. Senior service officials also told us that the analysis had limited usefulness due to unreliable data.
	Although data are incomplete, our analysis of available data indicates that tens of thousands of service personnel experienced high rates of perstempo in fiscal year 2016. Because the perstempo policies vary widely, we anchored our analysis to the 220 days in a 365-day period identified in the currently waived statutory threshold. Using that benchmark, we estimate that at least 51,000 service personnel spent

<sup>38</sup>10 U.S.C. § 136.

more than 7 months away from their homestation in fiscal year 2016 (see table 1).

## Table 1: Estimate of Number of Active Duty Service Members with More Than 220 Total Perstempo Days and at Least One Perstempo Event in Fiscal Year 2016

Service <sup>a</sup>	Approximate number of service members with more than 220 total perstempo days		Service members with more than 220 total perstempo days as a percentage of the approximate number of service members with at least one perstempo event
Air Force	4,000	122,000	3
Army	22,000	52,000	41
Marine Corps	7,000	54,000	13
Navy	18,000	88,000	20
Total	51,000	316,000	16

Source: GAO analysis of service data obtained from Defense Manpower Data Center. | GAO-18-253

Note: We round to the nearest thousands because the perstempo data are incomplete and have missing or invalid entries. Because the data are incomplete, we believe they underestimate the amount of time service members spent away from home in fiscal year 2016. For example, Navy officials told us that the Navy's perstempo data showed that more than 31,000 Navy active duty service members had more than 220 total perstempo days and at least one perstempo event in fiscal year 2016. We used the statutory deployment perstempo threshold of 220 perstempo days in a 365-day period as our benchmark for this analysis. The Deputy Secretary of Defense suspended the applicability of this threshold in October 2001.

<sup>a</sup>U.S. Special Operations Command personnel are members of the military services and so data for those personnel are included with their respective service.

Moreover, we believe these numbers may be far higher because our analysis is limited by incomplete perstempo data as stated above. Additionally, our estimate likely understates the number of servicemembers as we excluded records from our analysis because they were missing an end date in the data system for the perstempo event.

Further, we found that the perstempo records we analyzed for fiscal years 2012 through 2016 were also missing other information, which limits the utility of the data for users and decision makers. For example, we found that 30 percent of perstempo records for fiscal years 2012 through 2016 were missing information that identifies the service member's occupation, 14 percent were missing information that identifies the purpose of the perstempo event, and 8 percent were missing information that identifies the category of perstempo event.

Incomplete and unreliable data have presented management problems, particularly for the Navy and SOCOM as they have sought to manage the perstempo of their service members. For example, a Naval Personnel Command official who oversees the Navy's perstempo program told us that the 18,000 Navy personnel with more than 220 perstempo days in fiscal year 2016—that we estimated using Defense Manpower Data Center data—likely significantly understates the actual number of Navy personnel with high rates of perstempo. The official stated that the Navy's data showed that more than 31,000 Navy service members were away from home more than 220 days in fiscal year 2016-a difference of about 13,000 personnel. Officials from the Navy and Defense Manpower Data Center were unable to explain the discrepancy.<sup>39</sup> Moreover, Navy officials told us that the Navy oversees perstempo by requiring subordinate commands to obtain waivers when service members exceed 220 days in a year. However, the Navy had waivers for about 6,000 personnel in 2016, or only about one-fifth of the personnel the Navy's own data indicated were gone more than 220 days. To address this, the Navy Personnel Command official told us that the Navy plans to establish an automated system to verify that Navy service members who have exceeded the Navy's 220-day perstempo threshold have a waiver.

In addition, a SOCOM headquarters official told us that the command does not have reliable perstempo data on its service members because of limitations in the command's information technology system. As a result, SOCOM does not currently have the ability to determine whether its units are adhering to the SOCOM perstempo threshold. The official told us that SOCOM is working to address the problem with this information technology system.

We previously reported on challenges DOD has had with collecting reliable perstempo data in 1996 and 2007. While the department has made some progress, the reliability of perstempo data has remained a persistent challenge for the department. In 1996, we reported that DOD could not measure the increase in time away from home because no department-wide data system existed to track it.<sup>40</sup> DOD generally agreed with our findings and recommendations and indicated that it had taken,

<sup>39</sup>An official from the Defense Manpower Data Center told us that his organization and the Navy were analyzing the discrepancy between their data to determine its cause and they planned to take action to correct the issue.

<sup>40</sup>GAO/NSIAD-96-105 *Military Readiness: A Clear Policy Is Needed to Guide Management of Frequently Deployed Units* (Washington, D.C.: Apr. 8, 1996). and would continue to take, initiatives to manage perstempo. In 2007, we reported that Army and Marine Corps perstempo data were inaccurate and incomplete because of the lack of quality controls.<sup>41</sup> We recommended that the Under Secretary of Defense for Personnel and Readiness provide guidance directing the Army and Marine Corps to develop quality control procedures for validating the accuracy of the perstempo data they collect and report to the Defense Manpower Data Center. The department concurred with the recommendation and issued an instruction in 2009 that required the services to report perstempo data to the Defense Manpower Data Center.<sup>42</sup> However, the Under Secretary of Defense for Personnel and Readiness has not fully implemented our recommendation because the instruction did not direct the Army and Marine Corps to develop quality control procedures for validating the accuracy of their perstempo data.

The Standards for Internal Control in the Federal Government state that management should use guality information to achieve its objectives and that such information should be complete and accurate.<sup>43</sup> The underlying reason that perstempo data are not reliable is that DOD has not emphasized the collection of complete and reliable perstempo data. Specifically, an official from the Office of the Under Secretary of Defense for Personnel and Readiness told us that the office last reviewed perstempo data in 2012 and, at that time, determined that these data were not fully reliable. The official also told us that to address this challenge the office reiterated the requirement that the services must collect perstempo data in its 2013 memorandum, but the memorandum did not emphasize that the perstempo data collected should be complete and reliable. Without taking steps to improve the quality of its perstempo data, DOD will be limited in its ability to assess the amount of time service members are serving away from home for all perstempo events and use that information to assist them in monitoring and gauging the stress on the force.

## Conclusions

In the years since 2001, senior DOD leaders have expressed concern about the impact of a high pace of military operations and the high pace

<sup>41</sup>GAO-07-780.

<sup>42</sup>DOD Instruction 1336.07, *Reporting of Perstempo Events (PERSTEMPO)* (July 28, 2009).

<sup>43</sup>GAO-14-704G.

	has continued for portions of the force. DOD has taken steps to limit operational deployments for individual service members, but has been less focused on the impact of total time away from home on personnel, commonly called perstempo. Total time away from home includes the training and other activities that can take service members away from home for long periods.
	DOD has two primary and long-standing challenges in managing perstempo: setting clear policy and gathering reliable data. First, DOD has not established a perstempo policy with specific and measurable thresholds even as it has waived a statutory requirement that sets such thresholds. In the absence of clear and specific guidance, the Navy and SOCOM have set their own thresholds. By contrast, the Army set a threshold but does not enforce it and the limits for Air Force and Marine Corps service members are unclear. Unless DOD ensures that perstempo thresholds are established and followed across the department in specific and measurable terms, DOD will be unable to judge when individual service members are spending too much time away from home. Second, perstempo data are unreliable across the department—primarily because they are incomplete—but high perstempo is affecting tens of thousands of personnel. For example, available data indicate that at least 51,000 active duty personnel spent more than 7 months per year away from home in fiscal year 2016, and the number may be considerably higher. Incomplete perstempo data are a persistent problem that continues to hamper efforts to oversee the impact of time on duty away from home on individual service members. Until DOD and the military services take steps to emphasize the collection of complete and reliable perstempo data, DOD will be limited in its ability to oversee the time its personnel are spending away from home or gauge the stress on the force.
Recommendations for Executive Action	We are making two recommendations to DOD. The Secretary of Defense should ensure that the Under Secretary of Defense for Personnel and Readiness, in conjunction with the Secretaries of the Army, the Navy, and the Air Force; the Commandant of the Marine Corps; and the Commanding General of SOCOM, clarify its guidance on perstempo thresholds as long as the statutory thresholds are waived by either establishing specific and measurable department-wide perstempo thresholds in DOD policy or ensuring that the Army, the Air Force, and the Marine Corps establish and follow their own service-specific guidance on thresholds. (Recommendation 1)

	The Secretary of Defense should ensure that the Under Secretary of Defense for Personnel and Readiness, in conjunction with the Secretaries of the Army, the Navy, and the Air Force; the Commandant of the Marine Corps; and the Commanding General of SOCOM, take steps to emphasize the collection of complete and reliable perstempo data so that DOD, the services, and SOCOM can monitor perstempo. (Recommendation 2)
Agency Comments and Our Evaluation	We provided a draft of this report to DOD for review and comment. In written comments, DOD concurred with our two recommendations. DOD separately provided technical comments, which we incorporated as appropriate. DOD's written comments are reprinted in their entirety in appendix I.
	We are sending copies of this report to the appropriate congressional committees; the Secretary of Defense; the Under Secretary of Defense for Personnel and Readiness; the Secretaries of the Air Force, the Army, and the Navy; the Commandant of the Marine Corps; and the Commanding General of SOCOM. In addition, the report is available at no charge on the GAO website at http://www.gao.gov.
	If you or your staff have any questions about this report, please contact me at (202) 512-3489 or pendletonj@gao.gov. Contact points for our Offices of Congressional Relations and Public Affairs may be found on the last page of this report. GAO staff members who made key contributions to this report are listed in appendix II.
	John H. Pendleton, Director Defense Capabilities and Management

#### List of Committees

The Honorable John McCain Chairman The Honorable Jack Reed Ranking Member Committee on Armed Services United States Senate

The Honorable Richard Shelby Chairman The Honorable Dick Durbin Ranking Member Subcommittee on Defense Committee on Appropriation United States Senate

The Honorable Mac Thornberry Chairman The Honorable Adam Smith Ranking Member Committee on Armed Services House of Representatives

The Honorable Kay Granger Chairwoman The Honorable Pete Visclosky Ranking Member Subcommittee on Defense Committee on Appropriation House of Representatives

# Appendix I: Comments from the Department of Defense

OFFICE OF THE ASSISTANT SECRETARY OF DEFENSE 4000 DEFENSE PENTAGON WASHINGTON, D.C. 20301-4000 READINESS Mr. John Pendleton Director, Defense Capabilities and Management U.S. Government Accountability Office 441 G Street, NW Washington, DC 20548 Dear Mr. Pendleton, Attached is the Department of Defense (DoD) draft response to the Government Accountability Office (GAO) Draft Report, GAO-18-253, 'Military Readiness: Clear Policy and reliable data would help DoD better manage Service members' time away from home,' dated April 2018 (GAO Code 101335). Thank you for the opportunity to comment on the draft report. If questions should arise, please have your action officers contact Mr. Brent Barrow at (703) 693-5585. Sincerely, Matthew B. Shipley Deputy Assistant Secretary of Defense Force Readiness Attachment: As stated

		AFT REPORT DATE D-18-253 (GAO COD)			
	DATA WOULD H	DINESS: CLEAR PO HELP DOD BETTER RS' TIME AWAY FI	MANAGE SERV	ABLE	
		MENT OF DEFENSE E GAO RECOMME			
Defense and Air I USSOCO waived b DOD pol	<b>IMENDATION 1:</b> The S for Personnel and Readine Force; the Commandant of OM, clarifies its guidance of y either establishing speci- licy or ensuring that the An vice-specific guidance on th	ess, in conjunction with the Marine Corps; and on perstempo threshold fic and measureable de rmy, Air Force, and Ma	the Secretaries of t the Commanding ( ls as long as the stat partment-wide pers	he Army, Navy, General of utory thresholds are tempo thresholds in	•
DoD RE	SPONSE: The Department	nt concurs with the rec	ommendation.		
and Air I	for Personnel and Readine Force; the Commandant of	the Marine Corps; and	the Commanding (	Jeneral of	
that DOI	D, the Services, and USSO	COM can monitor per	stempo.	perstempo data so	
that DOI		COM can monitor per	stempo.	perstempo data so	
that DOI	D, the Services, and USSO	COM can monitor per	stempo.	perstempo data so	
that DOI	D, the Services, and USSO	COM can monitor per	stempo.	perstempo data so	
that DOI	D, the Services, and USSO	COM can monitor per	stempo.	perstempo data so	
that DOI	D, the Services, and USSO	COM can monitor per	stempo.	perstempo data so	
that DOI	D, the Services, and USSO	COM can monitor per	stempo.	perstempo data so	
that DOI	D, the Services, and USSO	COM can monitor per	stempo.	perstempo data so	
that DOI	D, the Services, and USSO	COM can monitor per	stempo.	perstempo data so	
that DOI	D, the Services, and USSO	COM can monitor per	stempo.		
that DOI	D, the Services, and USSO	COM can monitor per	stempo.		
that DOI	D, the Services, and USSO	COM can monitor personant concurs with the rec	stempo.		

# Appendix II: GAO Contact and Staff Acknowledgments

GAO Contact	John H. Pendleton, (202) 512-3489 or pendletonj@gao.gov.
Staff Acknowledgments	In addition to the contact named above, Patricia Lentini, Assistant Director; Suellen Foth; Mae Jones; James P. Klein; Amie Lesser; Ricardo Marquez; Shari Nikoo; Joshua Parr; and Michael Silver made key contributions to this report.

# Related GAO Products

Navy Readiness: Actions Needed to Address Persistent Maintenance, Training, and Other Challenges Affecting the Fleet. GAO-17-809T. Washington D.C.: September 19, 2017.

*Navy Readiness: Actions Needed to Address Persistent Maintenance, Training, and Other Challenges Facing the Fleet.* GAO-17-798T. Washington, D.C.: September 7, 2017.

*Military Readiness: DOD's Readiness Rebuilding Efforts May Be at Risk without a Comprehensive Plan.* GAO-16-841. Washington, D.C.: September 19, 2016.

Special Operations Forces: Opportunities Exist to Improve Transparency of Funding and Assess Potential to Lessen Some Deployments. GAO-15-571. Washington, D.C.: July 16, 2015.

*Military Personnel: DOD Lacks Reliable Perstempo Data and Needs Quality Controls to Improve Data Accuracy.* GAO-07-780. Washington, D.C.: July 17, 2007.

*Military Readiness: A Clear Policy Is Needed to Guide Management of Frequently Deployed Units.* NSIAD-96-105. Washington, D.C.: April 8, 1996.

GAO's Mission	The Government Accountability Office, the audit, evaluation, and investigative arm of Congress, exists to support Congress in meeting its constitutional responsibilities and to help improve the performance and accountability of the federal government for the American people. GAO examines the use of public funds; evaluates federal programs and policies; and provides analyses, recommendations, and other assistance to help Congress make informed oversight, policy, and funding decisions. GAO's commitment to good government is reflected in its core values of accountability, integrity, and reliability.		
Obtaining Copies of GAO Reports and Testimony	The fastest and easiest way to obtain copies of GAO documents at no cost is through GAO's website (https://www.gao.gov). Each weekday afternoon, GAO posts on its website newly released reports, testimony, and correspondence. To have GAO e-mail you a list of newly posted products, go to https://www.gao.gov and select "E-mail Updates."		
Order by Phone	The price of each GAO publication reflects GAO's actual cost of production and distribution and depends on the number of pages in the publication and whether the publication is printed in color or black and white. Pricing and ordering information is posted on GAO's website, https://www.gao.gov/ordering.htm.		
	Place orders by calling (202) 512-6000, toll free (866) 801-7077, or TDD (202) 512-2537.		
	Orders may be paid for using American Express, Discover Card, MasterCard, Visa, check, or money order. Call for additional information.		
Connect with GAO	Connect with GAO on Facebook, Flickr, Twitter, and YouTube. Subscribe to our RSS Feeds or E-mail Updates. Listen to our Podcasts. Visit GAO on the web at https://www.gao.gov.		
To Report Fraud,	Contact:		
Waste, and Abuse in	Website: https://www.gao.gov/fraudnet/fraudnet.htm		
Federal Programs	Automated answering system: (800) 424-5454 or (202) 512-7470		
Congressional Relations	Orice Williams Brown, Managing Director, WilliamsO@gao.gov, (202) 512-4400, U.S. Government Accountability Office, 441 G Street NW, Room 7125, Washington, DC 20548		
Public Affairs	Chuck Young, Managing Director, youngc1@gao.gov, (202) 512-4800 U.S. Government Accountability Office, 441 G Street NW, Room 7149 Washington, DC 20548		
Strategic Planning and External Liaison	James-Christian Blockwood, Managing Director, spel@gao.gov, (202) 512-4707 U.S. Government Accountability Office, 441 G Street NW, Room 7814, Washington, DC 20548		